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Appendix 1
Standards and Quality Report 2017-18
	Context of the School

	St Thomas’ Primary School is a Roman Catholic school situated in the village of Neilston, East Renfrewshire.  

We aim to provide a safe, health promoting, stimulating environment and a curriculum of the highest quality where all aspects of every child's learning are encouraged and developed Our positive ethos is one where we value respect, honesty, achievement, positive attitudes and community .
We aim to:

· Develop children as confident and motivated individuals, with enquiring minds, who make informed choices and can solve problems.

· develop positive attitudes of self-respect, value the needs and opinions of others and respect property and the environment

· develop positive relationships within our community

· develop an environment, conducive to meeting the needs of all

· develop in every child, skills in literacy, numeracy, ICT and health and wellbeing

· ensure that children are well equipped with skills for learning, life and work.

There are close links with the associated secondary, St Luke’s High School, and the primary schools and pre-five centre within the cluster, St John’s Primary School, St Mark’s Primary School and Arthurlie Family Centre.  Most Primary 1 pupils transfer to St Thomas’ from Madras Family Centre in Neilston.  School staff liaise with Madras Family Centre through the Early Years Neighbourhood meetings and planned transition events throughout the year. 
The school has excellent links with St Thomas’ church. Pupils, staff and parents are well supported by the school chaplain, Fr Joe Balmer. The Parent Council and Parent Teacher Association are also very supportive of the school.

Around 16% of our children receive free school meals. Approximately 65 children live in deciles 1-5 of the Scottish Index of Multiple Deprivation. 
Further information can be found in our school handbook . 
https://blogs.glowscotland.org.uk/er/StThomas/files/2018/01/Handbook-2018.pdf



	Improvement Plan Priorities 2017/2018

	To improve leadership and approaches to self-evaluation
Approaches/processes of collaborative professional inquiry
Self Evaluation using HGIOS4
Pupil learning and teaching focus group

Interrogation of data
To improve the quality of experiences on offer for all learners
Improve approaches to L&T in reading

Improve approaches to teaching problem solving skills

Improve approaches to digital literacy
Improve children’s ability to articulate their learning

Implement Building Learning Power programme
To improve attainment/achievement/wellbeing outcomes for all learners

Further develop school and cluster after school sports clubs

Further develop approaches to SULP/Nurture


	Method of Gathering Evidence

	A range of evidence has been gathered through rigorous self-evaluation to evaluate the key work of the school in meeting the priorities outlined above.  All staff have had an opportunity to become familiar with the increased expectations of illustrations 1.1 (Self-evaluation for self-improvement) and 2.2 (Curriculum) documented in HGIOS 4.

Evidence sources include:
· ERC Standards and Quality report

· peer learning visits 
· learners’ evaluations of their learning experiences;
· learning visits by members of the Senior Leadership Team

· monitoring of pupil work

· data collated by the Educational Psychologist

· records of PRD meetings and staff CLPL records

· minutes of whole school, weekly round-up, SLT and PSA meetings

· records of in-service programmes

· staff analysis of ongoing assessment,  Baseline Assessments  and Standardised Tests

· self-evaluation and audit by staff of the School Improvement Plan

· Audits using How Good is our School? 4 and Developing in Faith 
· monitoring of the quality of wall displays and sampling of children’s work

· dialogues with children during  pupil discussion forums, and committees including the Pupil Council

· records of professional dialogue meetings on planning, tracking, learning visits, jotter monitoring and target setting

· minutes of pupil dialogue meetings

· feedback from partner agencies

· evaluations of the in-service programme

· records of cluster moderation meetings

· feedback from parents on blogs, e-portfolios, jotters and reporting

· benchmarking the quality of work with schools of similar characteristics through the use of our tracking database 
· moderation at school, cluster, authority and inter-authority/national levels;
· Curriculum for Excellence Assessment Record

· assembly programme notes and records

· Parent Council minutes

· school website 

· Education Department Questionnaire
· school twitter account
· Staged Intervention Plans and parent/pupil feedback

· data on incidents of bullying behaviour

· parent evaluations of curriculum events, Learning Assemblies and Learning showcases
· parental feedback shared on school website



	How good is our leadership and approach to improvement?
(1.1, 1.2, 1.3)










Evaluation: Good

	NIF Priority
· Improvement in attainment, particularly in literacy and numeracy;

· Closing the attainment gap between the most and least disadvantaged children;

· Improvement in children and young people’s health and wellbeing; and

· Improvement in employability skills and sustained, positive school leaver destinations for all young people
	School Priorities
To improve leadership and approaches to self-evaluation

Improve approaches/processes of collaborative professional inquiry
Improve approaches to Self Evaluation using HGIOS4
Pupil learning and teaching focus group

Interrogation of data


	NIF Driver(s)
School leadership
Teacher professionalism
Parental engagement

Assessment of children’s progress

School improvement
Performance information
	Local Improvement Plan – Expected Outcome / Impact
· An ethos of high expectations and achievement in every school and service 

· A culture of self-evaluation and continuous improvement in all schools and services 



	Progress, Impact and Outcomes
Staff understanding of and involvement in self-evaluation was improved through the use of HGIOS 4 materials. Using the challenge questions and other associated materials has helped staff to understand what a ‘level 5’ illustration looks like and what we as a school need to do to improve in order to achieve this. The revised structure of self-evaluation activities has ensured that a range of approaches and methods of consultation and participation are employed and that these drive continuous improvement. Through dialogue it has been identified that many school policies and the ‘Sharing Good Practice’ guides are somewhat outdated and require to be revised in order to provide consistent, current guidance. 
Children have been given a more meaningful and authentic role in self-evaluation through the creation of the Learning and Teaching Focus group ‘Changemakers’. Children were able to appropriately identify features of an excellent lesson and then use their criteria to comment on an observed lesson. This approach and others to encourage participation will be further developed throughout next session.

There is a strong ethos of sharing practice amongst teaching staff. This has been evident in the ways in which staff have provided peer support and challenge to one another. One of the most successful examples of this has been at Primaries 1 and 2 where teachers have worked together to share practice in playful pedagogy resulting in improved and refined experiences for children in both classes.  These members of staff were also invited to share their practice at CLPL organised by Strathclyde University and received very positive feedback and requests from a number of other schools/authorities nationally to visit to observe their practice. 

During a review of Early Level Learning conducted by the authority, very positive feedback was given which highlighted the fact that children at early level were ‘engaged, independent and motivated’ and that ‘the relationships between staff and children were very high quality’.

Through professional dialogue, staff are encouraged to look inward and are becoming increasingly confident in reflecting and identifying their own next steps. Staff have visited other establishments both at cluster, authority and regional collaborative level to look outward and share practice, most recently in the area of ‘Creativity’. 

Staff were provided with a ‘data pack’ in order to improve their ability to interrogate intelligence/data. The purpose of the activities in this area was for staff to identify focussed areas for improvement for all learners in their class. Through tracking dialogue meetings, it has become apparent that most staff are now more skilled in this area but further work will be carried out with the availability of data from SNSAs and the BGE benchmarking tool. 
Through analysis of data, it has become apparent that whilst there is an identifiable attainment gap in classes throughout the school, this isn’t consistently linked to poverty related factors. 

The introduction of online planning using ‘One Note’ has helped to ensure that planning and evaluating is manageable and not overly bureaucratic. Staff feedback has been positive overall though issues with the operating system have presented challenges at times. The local authority is working to roll out a new operating system which will improve responsiveness in this area. 
Approaches to collaborative professional inquiry were improved through a structured and focussed programme. A member of staff from St Luke’s High School shared practice with staff on theory and approaches to professional inquiry. The impact of this was that staff were inspired and motivated to work collaboratively to further develop this in our school. The Building Learning Power programme and associated literature and research material provided the context for the collaborative professional inquiry projects. Staff worked in groups to share approaches from the programme through dialogue and the lesson study approach to peer observation. In some classes this has improved aspects of learning and teaching but this is not yet consistent across the school. 
One member of staff was also part of the School Improvement Partnership Project with two other primary schools. They shared practice in implementing BLP and undertook a focussed, structured approach to a small test of change. Through analysis of pre and post assessments, there was a noticeable impact in terms of children’s perceptions of themselves as learners and in their engagement in the learning process. Professional networks between teachers in each of the schools were also developed and reciprocal visits facilitated the sharing of practice. 
Opportunities have been facilitated for all teaching staff to engage in leadership activities linked to the School Improvement Plan which focus on leading learning and aspects of extra-curricular provision. These were identified through professional dialogue/PRD at the start of the school session and hours were allocated from the working time agreement. The commitment and enthusiasm of staff in this area has improved the overall capacity of the school. 
All staff engaged fully with school, cluster and authority moderation activities. These activities ensured that teachers work effectively to develop collective understanding on standards and expectations within and across levels. The impact of these sessions has been evident through professional dialogue tracking meetings with the Head Teacher.  Teachers are more confident in their judgements about where children are at in their learning and use a range of different assessments to measure children’s progress across the curriculum. Staff are beginning to engage effectively with the benchmarks for each curricular area in relation to achievement of a level. There is scope for further work in this area to develop teacher confidence in assessment across other areas of the curriculum besides Literacy and Numeracy. 
Feedback to school staff following the local authority moderation event was variable in terms of quality of evidence submitted. To this end, the authority Quality Assurance and Moderation Support officer was invited to deliver an input for staff. Through evaluations, it was clear that staff found this session beneficial and now have a more robust understanding of what constitutes quality assessment evidence. 
Next Steps 
Review of school policies and sharing good practice guides
Continue to develop staff confidence and skill in interrogating data particularly using digital approaches




	How good is the quality of care and education we offer?
(2.2, 2.3, 2.4)









Evaluation: Good

	NIF Priority
· Improvement in attainment, particularly in literacy and numeracy;

· Closing the attainment gap between the most and least disadvantaged children;

· Improvement in children and young people’s health and wellbeing; and

· Improvement in employability skills and sustained, positive school leaver destinations for all young people
	School Priorities
To improve the quality of experiences for all learners: focussing on Reading, Problem Solving, Technologies and  Articulation of Learning



	NIF Driver(s) 
School leadership

Teacher professionalism
Parental engagement

Assessment of children’s progress

School improvement
Performance information
	Local Improvement Plan – Expected Outcome / Impact
· A curriculum which enables all children, young people and adults to be successful, confident, responsible and effective in school, their work, their community and internationally 

· Resources which lead to improvements for learners and service users 

· Learners’ experiences support them to develop their personalities, talents, mental, spiritual and physical abilities to their potential 



	Progress, Impact and Outcomes
Numeracy and Mathematics
Work focussed on improving children’s problem solving skills and their ability to apply these consistently. Feedback from a staff CLPL session was extremely positive. A consistent, more rigorous  approach to teaching problem solving strategies was evident during follow up monitoring visits. Children are beginning to become more confident and resilient when undertaking problem solving tasks. A number of children across classes still find it difficult to accurately identify which strategy they should use. Teachers will continue to use support materials provided and build children’s confidence in this area. In terms of the problem solving components of standardised tests, it is not yet clear if the CLPL and refreshed approaches have had a measurable impact.  
A family ‘pizza maths’ session was very well attended and received. This focussed on concepts that children identified as being challenging and was led by a Maths specialist from St. Luke’s High school. Feedback from children and parents was very positive and requests were made to further develop this approach next session.  Parents reported that they now feel better equipped to support their children with aspects of mathematics such as division. 
During ‘Scottish Maths Week’, a plethora of activities were organised by a member of teaching staff who is our ‘Maths Champion’. Real life contexts were provided through visitors from numerous careers/ industries . Through dialogue, it is clear that the majority of children now have a greater understanding of the importance of maths in the wider world. 
Literacy and English
The focus of work in this area was to deepen and enhance our children’s learning experiences in reading. 
At P1 and 2, staff looked at ways to develop reading skills through play based activities. Through learning conversations, children highlight that they have enjoyed these experiences particularly ones using ipads/chromebooks. Staff and managers have identified that children are engaged and actively involved in reading based activities. 

Staff from P5-7 introduced ‘First News’ online comprehension programme. Teachers report that children are motivated and engaged by the real life news stories and that their skills in finding and using information have improved. One member of staff has used this very effectively to provide children with feedback about their comprehension skills during lessons. This approach will be disseminated amongst other staff. 

One member of staff who is a very experienced practitioner delivered a series of literacy based CLPL sessions  for staff starting with early literacy and reading skills and moving on to ‘Reading Recovery. Staff found these informative and beneficial. 
Through Pupil Equity Funding, additional staffing was provided to support identified groups and individuals with reading comprehension skills at P3 and P4. Improvement in children’s engagement and motivation has been evident but there is no robust evidence to indicate an increase in attainment at this time. 
‘5 minute Box’ was also introduced through PEF. Identified children have worked with a Pupil Support Assistant on a daily basis to reinforce basic literacy skills. The progress has been recorded systematically and children’s performance has improved, showing a positive impact. 
Technologies
Digital learning was examined during a programme of class monitoring visits following staff CLPL sessions and follow up development work.  All teachers in the school now consistently use digital technologies to enhance learning and teaching. All pupils are provided with a wealth of enriching digital experiences which permeate most areas of the curriculum. Staff from two other local authorities have been in to observe children learning through digital approaches in P1/2 and commented on their independence and skill is using these technologies. In May 2018, we received our ‘Digital Schools Award’ in recognition of our work across the school in this area. Two members of teaching staff have been trained by ERC as ‘Digital Leaders’ and have supported staff and led CLPL sessions. Commendably, our Digital Leaders pupil group have confidently supported classes across the school The impact of our work is this area is clearly evident when children discuss their learning and can highlight digital approaches as an important aspect of a good/enjoyable lesson.  Two highly successful digital learning after school clubs have been run by staff. These have focussed on coding and apps. Children who attended these spoke enthusiastically about the skills that they have developed, how these can be transferred and their relevance in the wider world. Staff have utilised the revised cluster curriculum map and benchmarks as well as planning exemplars produced by a member of teaching staff to ensure that learning experiences are appropriately planned, delivered and assessed. 
Articulation of Learning
All teaching staff and pupil support assistants attended an In Service Day session on ‘Building Learning Power’ accompanied by follow up online study units. This programme was financed using Pupil Equity Funding and subsequently rolled out across the school. Through monitoring visits, pupil and professional dialogue, it is evident that the majority of children are beginning to articulately discuss strategies for perseverance and becoming ‘unstuck’ in their learning. However, this is not yet embedded in all classes and requires further development to ensure that all children use the language and strategies consistently. 
Staff worked collaboratively to explore what a high quality ‘learning journal’ should look like and drew on best practice in this area from other establishments. Guidance was then collated and issued outlining clear arrangements along with new formats for learning journals for every pupil in the school.  The vision for the revised journals is that they will contribute to assessment evidence and enable children to articulate their learning more accurately and confidently. These are being used very effectively in the majority of classes across the school. A few staff should now ensure that they are engaging in meaningful dialogue with pupils as they are completing journals.  
All pupils would benefit from further support to ensure that they have a better understanding of their own learning and how they can improve. All staff would benefit from a robust programme of CLPL, taking cognisance of research to ensure that there is consistently strong practice in this area in every class in the school. 
Creativity

Classes from P4-7 undertook an Interdisciplinary unit of study in term 3 focussing on further developing, transferring and applying creativity skills. Strong links were forged with the Arts and Heritage staff from ERC Culture and Leisure, who came in to each class and supported activities over a 6 week period. The context used was ‘Our Local Heritage’. All children participated fully, were engaged and motivated and provided with experiences relevant to their context. Class teachers and ERC staff commented on children’s positive attitudes. Children’s feedback included:
‘I love designing a ‘Dream Street’ for Neilston, it was really interesting to learn about using Sketch up and CAD and then seeing our designs printed using the 3D printer was amazing’ 
P7 child.

‘I learned a lot about the history of Neilston that I never knew. I think it is important to know about our village and all of the things that were made here like cotton in the mills. I liked using textiles to create a quilt panel. I was able to use my art and design skills to do this’ P6 child

Strong progress was made in this area and there is scope to further develop the partnerships and approaches initiated during this session in order to further enhance practice and experiences for all pupils. 
Next Steps
To embed the St Luke’s Cluster Curriculum Rationale

To introduce the Visible Learning programme to develop children’s ability to understand and improve their own learning. 
To further improve learner participation

To continue to improve pedagogy in Mathematics and Numeracy through implementation of ERC strategy.
To improve attainment and achievement in literacy through implementation of ERC strategy 
To refresh approaches to assessment and moderation


	How good are we at ensuring the best possible outcomes for all our children / learners?
(3.1, 3.2)









Evaluation: Very Good

	NIF Priority
· Improvement in attainment, particularly in literacy and numeracy;

· Closing the attainment gap between the most and least disadvantaged children;

· Improvement in children and young people’s health and wellbeing; and
· Improvement in employability skills and sustained, positive school leaver destinations for all young people
	School Priorities
· Raise attainment and achievement in Language/Literacy (reading)


	NIF Driver(s)
School leadership
Teacher professionalism

Parental engagement

Assessment of children’s progress
School improvement
Performance information
	Local Improvement Plan – Expected Outcome / Impact
· Improved reading, writing and mathematics attainment throughout the years of the broad general education 

· An improvement in the attainment of disadvantaged children and young people 

· A culture based on Getting It Right For Every Child 



	Progress, Impact and Outcomes

School data as outlined below, indicates that learners are making good progress in literacy and numeracy. Robust tracking of attainment coupled with well planned, effective interventions ensures continuous improvement for learners across the curriculum. Clear focus was given to children who are in the lower deciles of SIMD and those who receive free school meals or are ‘looked after’. Whilst an attainment gap is evident, this cannot be consistently attributed to poverty related factors.
Standardised Test Scores

The table below summarises the overall P3, P5 and P7 performances in standardised tests for the last three years.  Attainment in St Thomas’ shows good progress toward the East Renfrewshire average of ‘100’ in standardised tests. 
Year

Mathematics

Reading

All

Boys

Girls

All

Boys

Girls

2015-16

93

94

92

94

93

95

2016-17

97

100

96

98

98

99

2017-18
93
95
91
97
98
97
This information is used to assist us in identifying next steps to meet learners’ needs.  In-depth analysis of standardised test components has taken place in order to identify areas for focus and improvement and specific support will be provided next session.  Overall, good levels of attainment in standardised tests have been maintained. 
Curriculum for Excellence Levels

The table below shows the percentage of pupils achieving the expected Curriculum for Excellence attainment levels in reading, writing and mathematics over the last 3 years.
2015-16

2016-17

2017-18

Target 2016-18

Actual 

2016-2018
CfE Attainment – Reading 

87%

84%

82%

84%

84%
CfE Attainment – Writing

83%

80%

80%

82%

81%
CfE Attainment - Maths

78%

88%

80%

86%

82%
Attainment in terms of CfE levels has varied over the last 3 years. Through tracking meetings with staff and monitoring of pupil work and learning experiences, it is evident that teachers are now more accurate in terms of their professional judgements.  The target set for reading by the Education Department has been achieved. The target for writing was missed by 1% and the target for maths by 4%. 
Attainment in maths specifically could be improved, all staff will attend a series of CLPL sessions provided by ERC in session 18/19. The impact of these will be closely monitored. We will continue to work hard to improve upon levels of attainment over time.
The school has analysed the performance in 2017-18 and identified areas for improvement in reading, writing and maths. 
Systems and approaches to support children with additional support needs were reviewed. There are now more robust systems in place that will ensure that all information is captured and collated in an organised and structured manner.
Two members of staff led our sports committee to work towards the Gold Sports Scotland Award and improve the quality of sports activities on offer. The impact of their work has been organising and sourcing CLPL for staff, providing additional sports activities for children and involving parents in delivering sports clubs. 

Several activities have been organised to celebrate the Centenary of state funded Catholic Education in Scotland.  Children, staff and parents/carers have been provided with opportunities to take part in and further develop the Faith life of the school and community.
Other information

There have been no exclusions during the current school session and 2 recorded incidences of proven bullying behaviour. 

Attendance is sitting at 96% for session 2017/2018. This means that we are on track to achieve our 3 year target of 96.6 for 2016-2018. 
Next Steps
To embed new practice in the coming session to ensure that all staff are fully aware of expectations and practice and that there is consistency across the school.
To raise attainment and achievement in literacy

To continue to ensure equity for all learners
To improve approaches to health and wellbeing with a focus on Mental and Emotional Health



	Pupil Equity Fund – How are we ensuring Excellence and Equity?

	 PEF allocation of £22800 was spent on a variety of initiatives/interventions as detailed below. Further detail has been provided in each of the relevant sections above.
Intervention/initiative

Impact to date

Cost

Acting PT (HWB)
High level of support provided for children with social and emotional difficulties. Further development of approaches to Health and Wellbeing. 
£7500
5 minute box (LIT/NUM)
Improvement in basic literacy and numeracy skills of identified children
£500
Additional PSA hours (LIT/NUM)
Targeted support in literacy and numeracy (5 minute box)
£5000
Building Learning Power 
Improvement in children’s levels of perseverance and application.
£2000
Additional teacher 0.2 (LIT)
Some improvement in reading skills of identified children. Improvement in engagement and motivation for reading of identified children.
£5000
Problem Solving CLPL(Num)
Increased staff confidence, more consistent approaches being adopted. Desired impact to raise attainment in problem solving and equip children with appropriate skills. 
£100
Entrepreneur Me input (HWB/DYW)
Children provided with planned opportunities to develop skills for learning, life and work. Children were engaged and able to make links with what they had learned and real life contexts/ most children have greater understanding of what we mean by skills for learning, life and work. 
£800
North Lanarkshire Literacy Resources (LIT)
Desired impact, focused approach to early literacy development. Materials at an early stage of being implemented.
£500

First News Subscription (LIT)
Children are engaged and motivated. They have responded well to this programme and can talk about how it is improving their comprehension skills. 
£1000




	What is our capacity for continuous improvement?

	Further funding from the authority to support the lowest performing 20% will be in place from August to March ensuring the pupils requiring the most support continue to benefit. There will be a particular focus on Numeracy and Mathematics and Literacy and English.
Pupil Equity Funding will support interventions for identified pupils in order to raise attainment.
All staff have been fully involved in evaluating the progress and impact of the School Improvement Plan for session 2017/18 and are committed to the continuous improvement of the school. Our collegiate time agreement ensures we use our time effectively to focus on identified priorities of improvement.  As Head Teacher, I am committed to ensuring that the recommendations outlined in the ‘Tackling Bureaucracy’ report are kept to the forefront of our minds at all times and assist us in moving forward. As a staff we are focused on delivering the very best learning experiences for our pupils and through reflection and seeking feedback from learners themselves we strive to achieve excellence.
The Parent Council continue to be very supportive and are committed to supporting the school on its continuous journey of improvement. 

Staff are highly committed and eager to take on leadership roles, this will be further developed during session 2018/2019
Overall, the school has strong capacity to improve as outlined above. 




National Improvement Framework Quality Indicators
	Quality indicator
	School self-evaluation
	Inspection evaluation

	1.3
Leadership of change
	Good
	

	2.3
Learning, teaching and assessment
	 Good
	

	3.1
Ensuring wellbeing, equity and inclusion
	Good
	

	3.2
Securing children’s progress / Raising attainment and achievement
	Very Good
	


	School Improvement Priorities 2018-2019

	To improve leadership and approaches to self evaluation:


· Review of school polices/sharing good practice folders

· Tracking pupil attainment/data analysis

	To improve the quality of experiences for all learners:
· Cluster Curriculum Rationale

· Visible Learning Programme

· Learner Participation 
· Implementation of ERC Maths/Numeracy and Literacy strategies

· Refreshing approaches to assessment and moderation 

	To improve outcomes for all learners:
· Improving HWB especially mental health and wellbeing

· Physical fitness- Cluster initiatives
· RERC- Centenary of State Funded Catholic Education/Developing in Faith
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